MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 25th September 2013.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Richard Brookes, Geoff Collett, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Carol Heycocks, Brian Lloyd, Geoff Matthias, Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT:  One member of the press.
APOLOGIES:  Councillors Chris Bithell and Geoff Darkins.

62.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest expressed. 

63.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	


The Mayor handed out a printed sheet showing all activities since the last meeting (attached).  In addition he advised members that he had attending the commemoration of the signing of the Community Covenant with the Royal Welsh parading through Flint in July.  He had also been to see the Gold Cape on display in the Wrexham Museum, and opened the Mold Art Festival.  

The Mayor expressed his congratulation to John Les Thomas and all those involved on the success of the Mold Food and Drink Festival the previous weekend.  He thanked all the members who had volunteered at the Food and Drink Festival.
64.  
MINUTES
. Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 17th July 2013 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 23rd July, 19th August and 10th September 2013 be received and noted.

65.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Mold Town Council 17th July 2013

65.1 Minute 53.1 Streetscene Coordinator – Councillor Bryan Grew asked if a response had been received from the Streetscene Coordinator on the procedure for prosecuting people who fly tip.  The Clerk advised that she had t received the information and would forward the email to all members.
Planning Committee 10th September 2013
65.2
Minute 16.2 ADW/051105 – The Mayor provided an update on the planning application and advised that he had seen a copy of correspondence from the Highways Department at the County Council containing recommendations that the application should be refused based on highways safety.

66.
CORRESPONDENCE

The following items of correspondence, including seven additional items, were considered: 
66.1 The Council noted the correspondence received from Robert Robins, Community Engagement Manager at Flintshire County Council advising the Town Council that it has been awarded First Prize in the Best Kept Town Centre with a population of over 5000 category.  The Mayor advised that he had attended the presentation evening with the Clerk, and expressed his thanks to Tony and Nanette Davies who had worked through the dry summer weeks ensuring the baskets and containers were kept watered.  The Town Centre Manager suggested that thanks should also be sent to the Streetscene team for their continued efforts in ensuring the streets of the town were kept clean.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact the Streetscene team.
66.2 The Council noted the correspondence received from David Hanson MP and Sandy Mewies AM in response to the Town Councils request for support relating to Flood risk Insurance.
66.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM, providing information on a number of areas including:

· Council Tax Reduction Schemes in 2014/15

· Blue Badge Scheme

· Tourism Brown Signs

· Access to Finance Review

· Business Funding Schemes

Councillor Andrea Mearns suggested that the Town Centre Manager provide the information to members of MIRC, MTP and MBF

66.4 The Council noted the response sent by the Town Centre Manager following concerns raised by a member of the public relating to the Town Carnival.

66.5 The Council considered the correspondence received from Howard White of the Ramblers Association seeking information about a path to the side of Mold Rugby Club.  It was agreed that any members with information should contact Howard White.  In addition when the planning application for Sainsbury’s is considered by the Planning Committee they include within their considerations the concerns raised by Howard White.
66.6 The Council noted the report has provided by Mark Neath, Lead Officer providing information on the Bubblegum Play Club from April to July 2013.
66.7 The Council considered the correspondence received from the Head of Legal & Democratic Services at Flintshire County Council confirming the introduction of Civil Parking enforcement of on-street and off-street parking restrictions.  Councillor Andrea Mearns suggested that training would be required for the parking attendants to assist them in diffusing any aggression experienced from the public.  The Town Centre Manager agreed to discuss this with Kevin Sutton.
66.8 The Council noted the correspondence received from Cervere Town Council in Piedmont, Italy seeking to form links with a Welsh community and possibly twinning with a Welsh Town.  It was agreed that the Town Council would politely decline the offer.
66.9 The Council noted the information provided by Councillor Anthony Parry on details of the forthcoming events in aid of the Mold Community Hospital x-ray appeal.  

66.10 The Council noted the correspondence received from Gareth Owens, Head of Legal and Democratic Services at Flintshire County Council providing advance notice of a Code of Conduct training session for Members of Town and Community Councils which will be held on Thursday 7 November 2013 at 6.00pm, the Council Chamber, Flint Town Council.  The Clerk asked that any member wishing to attend the course to advise her by the end of the week.

66.11 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire Foodbank advising that they now have six satellite centres where clients can redeem vouchers.  
66.12 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies AM, providing information on a consultation for discretionary powers for Local Authorities to increase council tax on second homes.  It was agreed that the item would be included on the agenda of the next meeting for further consideration.

66.13 The Council noted the correspondence received from Luned Evans, the new North Wales Development Officer for One Voice Wales introducing herself to Town and Community Councils.

66.14 The Council considered the correspondence received from the Head of Assets & Transportation at Flintshire County Council seeking any additional comments on amendments, additions or revocations to waiting restrictions to current on-street parking within the town’s area since the town’s original submission in May 2011.  It was agreed that a special meeting of the Council would be arranged for 15th October 2013, for further consideration.

66.15 The Council noted the correspondence received from Mike Harriman, One Voice Wales representative on the Stakeholder Reference Group

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

67. 
REPORT OF THE TOWN CENTRE MANAGER
The Town Centre Manager presented a verbal report to the Council.

The Town Centre Manager advised Civil Parking Enforcement (CPE) would be live from 1st October 2013.  The service would be supported by five members of staff, with two staff members generally serving Mold.  The staff will be multi-skilled for on and off street parking enforcement.  The enforcement would run between 7am-7pm.  The Town Centre Manager advised that Kevin Sutton has offered to attend the meeting of the Council in November to receive feedback and comments.  The Town Centre Manager also offered to act as the point of contact with members should they have any comments or concerns relating to the service.

 The Town Centre Manager advised that the new charging system for car parks would be introduced from 4 November 2013 following the required three week notice period.  The new simple to use ticket machines had been ordered for the car parks and the sub group of members would be meeting with Flintshire County Council on 16th October to discuss the future investment into the town.
The Town Centre Manager informed members that there will be a meeting next Wednesday to finalise the Daniel Owen Square proposals before the planning application is submitted.  Pot holes had been filled in all the car parks across Mold, and there are a number of shops including the TV shop and the Big Fish who have obtained funding to renovate the shop fronts.  The Boards Head had a new application for a licensee and Ron Hammersley has now sold his shop.  It is believed that the front shop will become a furniture shop.  The Town Centre Manager suggested that press may wish to write a piece on Ron Hammersley’s retirement.
Councillor Mearns asked about the 7am-7pm enforcement of CPE, and believed that recommendations had been made a number of years ago for the enforcement to be until 5.30pm, to allow for the evening economy to improve.  The Town Centre Manager suggested this could form part of the proposed response the waiting restriction.
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

68. 
ANNUAL RETURN & INTERMEDIATE AUDIT 2012/13
The Council considered the report of the Auditor and noted that there are no issues arising from the external audit of the accounts for the year 2012/13.  The Council formally approved the Annual Return, a copy of which had been circulated with the agenda, for return to the Auditor and final completion of the audit.  

Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the Annual Return for signing by the Mayor and return to the Auditor.  

69. 
ACCOUNTING SOFTWARE PACKAGE
The Council considered the previously circulated report prepared by the Clerk, providing information on two accounting software packages.  Councillor Andrea Mearns asked about the risk of either of the companies going into liquidation and the option for purchasing a well know accounting package such as SAGE.  The Clerk advised that both companies were well established, in addition with the RBS system should it cease to trade the Town Council would own the software, and so would be able to continue to use it.  The Clerk also advised that Town & Community Councils require specific reporting criteria to meet auditing requirements which are not catered for by using a generic private sector accounting package such as SAGE.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:
a) The Town Council approve the purchase of the RBS accounting software package.
70. 
COMMUNITY GARDENS/ALLOTMENTS
Councillor Andrea Mearns spoke, providing further information for consideration by the Town Council.  She advised that there was a lot of support available to assist in setting up Community Gardens or allotments.  Through research Councillor Mearns advised that due to legal constraints of setting up allotments the best option for the Town Council would be to look at establishing Community Gardens.  Through initial enquiries with Flintshire County Council and with Bryn Gwalia Community Garden there was evidence of need.  The County have around six people on the waiting list, whereas the Community Garden has a waiting list of around nine people.  Councillor Mearns asked if initially members could consider their area, and identify potential land and their owners.  Following a discussion over potential financial costs it was agreed that the item would be included on the agenda for February 2014, where members would provide information on potential sites.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:
a) Members identify potential plots of land and their owners and bring back to Council at its meeting in February 2014 for further consideration.
71.  
NOVEMBERFEST
The Council considered a request from Councillor Bryan Grew for financial support to the sum of £500 towards this year’s Novemberfest.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The Town Council provide a grant to the sum of £500 towards the costs for Novemberfest 2013.
72. 
WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION:  DESIGNATED PERSONS ORDER (No. 1) UNDER SECTION 61 OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (WALES) MEASURE 2011.
The Clerk advised the Council of the consultation seeking views on the proposed list of public service providers to be included in the Designated Persons Order (No 1) under section 61 of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2011. It also seeks views on whether additional organisations which deliver public services should be designated, either in the initial phase of implementation, or under a future Order.  The closing date for responses is 21st November 2013.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

 
a) A sub-group of members, Councillors Bryan Grew, Andrea Mearns, Phil 
Thomas and Richard Brookes meet to consider the document and complete 
the consultation response form on behalf of the Town Council.

b) The draft response to be considered for approval at the next meeting of the Council on 23rd October 2013
73. 
BAILEY HILL LODGE
The Clerk advised members that it had been hoped to share with them the revised lease, and seek approval for it to be signed.  Unfortunately, the revisions had not yet been completed by Flintshire County Council.  The Clerk advised that a family had now moved into the lodge.  Councillor Andrea Mearns suggested that once the lease is signed the Town Council prepare a press release.

Resolved: it was resolved that:
a) The Council give the Town Clerk delegated power to sign the revised lease in consultation with the Mayor;

b) Once the lease is signed a press release is prepared promoting the new arrangements for the lodge.

74.
NOTICE OF MOTION
74.1 Councillor Gareth Williams agreed to withdraw his motion to call upon Flintshire County Council to implement a traffic management parking scheme for Mold Town Centre as soon as practicable possible following the implementation of Civil Parking enforcement on the 1St October 2013 as the Town Council have agreed to schedule a special meeting to consider a response to waiting restrictions in the town.

74.2 Councillor Bryan Grew sought support from members to contact Flintshire County Council's Dog Warden asking to pay particular attention to the playing field in Victoria Road. The area is used predominately by children whose health and safety is at serious risk from thoughtless dog owners who do not clear up after their animals.

Resolved: It was resolved that:

a) Councillor Gareth Williams withdraw the notice of motion.

b) A letter would be sent to Flintshire County Council, requesting the Dog Warden to visit the playing field in Victoria Road.

75. 
NOTIFICATIONS OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

76.
MEETINGS ATTENDED
Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that Llangollen had recently been successful in its application to become a Cittaslow town.  Councillor Mearns had completed the final inspection on 28th August with Sarah Pratt

Councillor Mearns also advised that the Local Food Produce Officer had finally been appointed on a 12 month contract; the successful applicants were Haygarth Associates.

Councillor Mearns reminded members that the Daniel Owen Festival would be on between 18th-25th October.  The Parkfields Management Committee would be re-starting Little Fishes from the 7th October.

Councillor Mearns advised that she had been to the Bodnant Food Centre and local food is part of the tourism offer, it is important to locally sourced food onto the menu’s.  

Councillor Bryan Grew advised that he had attended the One Voice Wales area committee with Councillor Bob Gaffey, but unfortunately there was little to report back as the new Coordinator had not been in post.

Councillor Bob Gaffey advised that he had attended the meeting for the Erdd and was now on the learners committee.

Both Councillor Bob Gaffey and Andrea Mearns advised members of the archeological dig which had taken place where the Gold Cape was found.  The findings are currently being analysed. 

Councillor Phil Thomas advised that he would bring a progress report back to the next meeting of the council on planting for pollinators.

Councillor Anthony Parry advised that when he had visited the Wrexham Museum to see the Gold Cape, he had discovered that the display boards would be disposed of once the exhibition was finished.  He had contacted Mold Museum to advise them that the display boards had been offered to Mold by Wrexham.

75. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.

The Meeting ended at 8.55pm
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